This was a somewhat disappointing weekend for all concerned. The Hetairoi had started out with high hopes of two good Oxford fixtures, and the teams were shaping up nicely, but first Oriel told us that they had a postponed league match they wanted to play on the Saturday, then University Club told us that owing to a misunderstanding at their end, Sunday would not work for them. We ended up with one fixture on Saturday against University Club, hastily arranged by Jeremy Taylor at the Jesus ground.  Full marks to Jeremy for getting a team together and preserving the fixture.

We had lost a couple of players in the 24 hours between losing the Oriel fixture and rearranging the UC fixture, but we had a squad of 10 at 2pm. Unfortunately the opposition had only 5 at the time, with a promise of three more on the way, so Tom Wrobel agreed to play for the UC and we played nine a side with a substitute fielder to be provided.

Jeremy won the toss for the University Club, and decided to bat. It soon became clear that the teams were not well matched. Marcus Taylor steamed in for the first over and had batsman and keeper beaten all ends up. Nine byes were the result. At the other end, Justin opened up with a brute of a ball that flew at Jeremy’s head (which as we all know is a long way from the ground). Jeremy did well to meet the ball with glove rather than nose, but the result was an easy catch to Ollie Dannat at second slip. Cricket can be a cruel game.

Things continued in a similar vein for a while. Nearly all the runs came from the edge, and nearly all the fieldsmen were in the slips. Justin bowled the other opener eventually, but Marcus somehow remained wicketless. Ton Wrobel ran himself out by the length of the pitch. The spinners came on (Rob Franklin and Ollie Dannat), and managed to get the remaining wickets (4 and 2 respectively) and after getting all nine of them out, we took an early tea with the prospect of 120 to win.

The wicket was not great, being somewhat two-paced owing to large patches of moss, but it somehow seemed a lot flatter when we batted. Tom Farrow opened with Mark Denning, and both were soon into their stride, with shots around the wicket. Mark got a very good ball, but Tim Drake was able to carry on where he left off. Tom showed some lovely strokes with the odd loose shot, and soon brought up his fifty with an edge cunningly placed between the keeper’s gloves for four. With the score on 115, Tim tried to bring up victory in the grand manner, not realising that the fieldsman on the boundary was Justin. Tim Greenwood replaced him, and after a few exploratory prods a fierce off drive brought victory by eight wickets with an hour and three quarters to spare.

It was a shame we didn’t have a closer match, but in the circumstances we should be grateful to University Club that we were able to get a game at all.

Michael Penington

